
NREMT Exam Prep 2019-2020: A Study 
Guide Including 220 Test Questions and 

Answers for the EMT Basic Exam (National 
Registry of Emergency Medical 

Technicians)
 Free Ebooks

 EMT Basic Exam Prep Team

http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians
http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/e/EJBo/OPMw/rlXEL/NREMT-Exam-Prep-2019-2020-A-Study-Guide-including-220-Test-Questions-and-Answers-for-the-EMT-Basic-Exam-National-Registry-of-Emergency-Medical-Technicians


While other books only provide around 80 questions, this book includes 200+ questions so that
the student is fully prepared before writing the exam.This guide covers both theory and
questions that will likely show up on the EMT Basic Exam. This all-inclusive book is designed for
the keen student who is looking to achieve a high score on the exam. Full explanations along
with answers to questions are provided at the end of the book.If you want to score high on the
exam, order your copy today.
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AssessmentAbout Transportation & Destination220 NREMT Exam QuestionsAnswers &
Explanations to NREMT Exam QuestionsChapter 1: About the NREMT ExamNREMT stands for
National Registry of Emergency Medical Technicians. The NREMT exam is United States-
based, and the equivalent of an EMT or emergency medical technician in some other countries
is a paramedic or ambulance technician. These are terms typically used to refer to personnel
offering health care on an emergency basis. Accreditation for the NREMT is under the United
States National Commission of Certifying Agencies, which means that whatever exam the
registry formulates meets the expectations and standards as set within the country’s Standards
for Education and Psychological Testing.Emergency medical technicians are clinicians who
have undergone training that prepares them to be able to respond fast when emergencies of a
medical nature arise, or when there are people with injuries resulting from trauma or accidents.
In many cases, EMTs offer ambulance services while under the employment of the government,
hospitals or private firms. They are also employed by fire departments and police
departments.Ordinarily in every setup where EMTs are working, there is a physician acting as
their supervisor; usually in the capacity of medical director. Still, there are trained EMTs who
work on a voluntary basis, and these are often found in areas that are remote and far from
specialized medical services.How to Acquire Certification as an EMTThe National Highway
Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) establishes the standards to be met by the institutions
creating the curriculum as well as setting and grading the relevant exams, which comprise
mainly the NREMT and those states that opt to conduct their own certification.EMT Exam by
States & NREMT ExamThere are 46 U.S. states that rely on the NREMT exam to identify
competent EMTs for work within their jurisdictions, but others prefer to create their own exam
and do the certification themselves. Either way, the exam must meet the requirements set by the
NHTSA.To be well prepared for either the NREMT exam or EMT exam, one needs to know the
relevant material and the basic requirements. The information and techniques explained in this
book are based on the NREMT exam, which is a Computer Adaptive Test (CAT).Still,
considering all EMTs must be well equipped with knowledge and skills as outlined by the
NHTSA, the book will be of benefit to all candidates preparing for the EMT exam whether
established by an individual state or the NREMT. The candidates seeking to take a state set
exam can then contact their local Emergency Medical Services (EMS) office to see if there are
any modalities specific to that state.When it comes to qualifying as an Emergency Medical
Technician, the NHTSA has identified four categories for recognition, each at its own level. You
can choose to be an Emergency Medical Responder (EMR), an Emergency Medical Technician
(EMT), an Advanced Emergency Medical Technician (AEMT), or a paramedic.A Little History of
the NREMTThe NREMT was established in 1970 when then-U.S. President Lyndon Johnson set
up a committee to seek ways of standardizing emergency medical technician training. The
president was specifically interested in enhancing traffic safety on highways. EMTs are expected
to provide basic life support (BLS) during emergencies as well as stabilize and transport victims,
who are sometimes in critical condition, to medical facilities.Conditions to Qualify for NREMT



CertificationYou must be at least 18 years old to take the NREMT exam and be certified,
although there are a couple of states that permit 16- and 17-year-olds to complete the exam.To
qualify for certification, a person must have passed the exam within the last two years.Training
Requirements for EMTsBecoming an EMS requires a minimum of 40 to 80 hours of formal
training, whereas EMT training is usually 120 to 180 hours. Advanced EMTs generally require
200 to 500 hours of formal training, and paramedics require 1,000 hours to 1,800 hours, or even
more.Besides those training hours, EMTs are required to undergo continuing education to
maintain their certification. For the NREMT certification in particular, EMTs must complete a
minimum of 48 hours of continuing education. Alternatively, they may complete a 24-hour
refresher course.Job Prospects & Wages for EMTsCertified EMTs can work in many settings,
and there is usually no shortage of job opportunities. They can work in pre-hospital medical
services like EMS, fire departments and even with police agencies. EMTs are hired to work in
entertainment settings and specific industries. Sometimes they may be called upon to render
medical services even in non-emergency situations.In 2016, government statistics showed
248,000 EMT jobs. As of May 2017, the median wage for an EMT on an annual basis was
$33,380, and job opportunities are on the rise. Job opportunities for both EMTs and paramedics
are projected to increase by 15 percent by 2026.This projection takes into account the fact that
emergencies such as road accidents involving vehicles, natural catastrophes and violence
perpetrated by people, will never cease to occur.The academic requirements for becoming an
EMT or paramedic are not very stringent, as one only needs to complete a high school
education and the NREMT exam plus the required continuing education after the initial
certification. In fact, unlike some exams in the medical field, the NREMT exam requires no prior
on-the-job experience. No previous medical experience is necessary to take the test.Medical
Categories EMT Candidates are Tested OnAs has already been mentioned, EMTs’ main
responsibility is to provide basic life support to people who have been injured or are facing
emergencies. As such, the areas that are tested involve a wide range of emergencies.These
areas include airways, cardiology, trauma, medical and general operational procedures. If you
are well prepared in these five broad areas, you are well on the way to passing your NREMT
exam.Qualifying as a certified EMT serves as a strong foundation for building a career in a
medical-related field. Not only do many EMTs end up becoming paramedics, but a good number
move on to become nurses or doctors.In Preparation for the ExamIt is important to establish a
timeline before you register for the NREMT exam, so you can ensure you have fulfilled the
requirements prior to the exam. For one, before you can schedule an examination date, you
need to have been registered as a candidate by the NREMT. You also can’t register until you
have your letter of authorization, which grants you the go-ahead to take the exam.You will
receive a notification letting you know whether you are eligible for the NREMT exam, and before
you take the exam you must pay a fee.Candidates are advised to check their letters of
authorization carefully once they receive them, to make certain the details contained therein are
accurate. In case there are mistakes in your letter, get in touch with the national registry at (614)



888-4484.Important Exam DetailsIn the NREMT exam, you should anticipate questions with four
multiple-choice answers. Usually these questions will have been created by a committee of 10 to
20 experts.Even as the experts concur on the correct answer for each question, they also ensure
that the options that are incorrect have some degree of plausibility. Moreover, the experts ensure
the questions are derived from sources that are commonly used as resource materials when
teaching courses related to EMS.About NREMT Exam FeesAs a candidate, you are expected to
pay for the NREMT exam online, and this should be done via the NREMT website after you have
registered and signed into your account.Acceptable modes of payment include credit cards or
school payment vouchers. You are also allowed to send your payment by mail, although this may
cause you significant delay because you can’t schedule your exam until your payment has
cleared.Chances of Retaking the NREMT ExamIf you take the NREMT exam and do not pass,
you have a chance for a retake after 14 days. According to the examination body, candidates
need these two weeks to prepare for the next attempt.You can tell if you have officially passed or
failed an exam within one or two business days of taking the test. The exam results are posted
on the NREMT website, so you can log onto to check yours.How to Prepare Effectively for the
NREMT ExamAccording to successful EMTs, paramedics and other authorities, to prepare well
for the NREMT exam you need to carefully study the materials used for the EMT course. One
advantage they cite is the richness those materials have on the required basics.These materials
emphasize the importance of knowing CPR and shock treatment, and all other parts covered in
the NREMT exam. You need to be familiar with airway and ventilation as well as oxygenation,
trauma, all aspects of cardiology-related emergencies, medical emergencies and the
operational procedures involved.You also need to know key details for each of those areas, such
as the airway’s main components and what is considered a normal range when it comes to adult
and pediatric respiration. It is also crucial that you understand emergencies of a diabetic nature,
plus the different syncope causes.Generally, around 15 percent of all the NREMT questions are
about pediatrics, while around 85 percent of them are adult-related. This is generally the ratio
across the five main categories tested. One thing that candidates often ignore when preparing
for the exam is that the operational procedures section is a big part of the test. It is, therefore,
important that you understand how, for instance, the National Incident Management System
(NIMS) and the Incident Command System (ICS) work.If you understand how the two systems
operate and how to apply them in a situation of mass casualty, you will be at a greater advantage
than many candidates who do not understand these operations that gained prominence after
Sept. 11, 2001.How to Be Prepared on Exam DayYou need to arrive early to sign in at the
examination center. Otherwise, the stress of being late might be a distraction when you need to
be very focused. This means you need to locate your exam center a day or more before the date
of the exam and establish the quickest way of getting there.Remember to bring two types of
identification, one with a photo to confirm that you are the actual registered candidate. One of
those IDs is left behind whenever you exit the exam room, such as to visit the bathroom, and you
take the other ID with you to be used when you check back in.Take some pencils with you in



case you want to jot anything down. The exam center provides scrap paper. If you use this, you
will need to turn it in along with the exam paper at the end of the session.How to Tackle NREMT
Exam QuestionsThe computer-based exam does not allow you to skip a question and return to it
later. This means you have to deal with each question as it appears, whether you feel confident
about your answer or not. The exam is set up this way so that each question builds on the next. If
your answer shows you are not well versed on a topic, the next question is likely to be relatively
simple and worth less points, whereas if your answer indicates a good knowledge of a topic, the
question that follows is likely to be a little tougher and worth more. That way some candidates
end up tackling fewer questions than others, as the system has the capacity to determine with
95 percent accuracy how well versed you are in the knowledge and skills being
tested.Questions Requiring Extra AttentionThere is a way of telling when you are dealing with a
question that calls for special attention. Look for qualifiers such as ‘except’ and ‘always,’ or
‘never’ and ‘most suitable.’ This means you need to take your time and read the question slowly
and carefully.Avoid Looking at the Answers FirstIt is advisable that you begin by reading each
question in its entirety, and then try to determine your answer without initially checking the
answer options provided. The reason is that by checking the answers before you finish reading
the question, your response may be influenced by some of the answers given, and the option
you pick may not be correct.NREMT QuestionsEach question has four answer options, all of
them potentially correct. Since each choice is designed to have has some degree of plausibility,
you may be confused if you aren’t well prepared or don’t carefully consider each answer. Your
job is to choose the best or ‘most correct’ of all the choices.Don’t look too deep into a question—
many questions are testing you on the basics. Imagining hidden complexities may just derail
you.Since 2018, the exam includes a calculator that appears on your screen. Use it to do the
basic calculations required in some questions.As long as you have prepared for the exam and
follow these simple tips, you have a great chance of passing the NREMT exam with relative
ease. Stay calm throughout the test by taking deep breaths whenever you find yourself a little
nervous.Chapter 2: Journey to Becoming an EMTAs an EMT, you will be expected to provide
efficient, immediate help to patients who are either ill or injured away from conventional medical
care and facilities. As such, it will generally be upon you to assess the health of patients and
perform appropriate medical procedures like CPR, bleeding control, shock management,
ventilation and immobilization. You will also be expected to handle transportation of patients to a
medical facility.In many instances, EMTs are dispatched to the emergency scene by a 911
operator, sometimes due to a car crash, a heart attack, a woman in labor, gunshot wounds,
etc.What Happens After a 911 CallOnce EMTs receive a 911 call from the dispatcher on duty or
any other call, they are supposed to immediately drive to the scene by ambulance.
Nevertheless, even though speed is of the essence, EMTs are expected to observe safety on
the road and ensure they do not endanger other road users even during poor weather
conditions. In short, EMTs are expected to be able to operate an ambulance with great skill and
efficiency.What EMTs do on Arrival at the Emergency SceneOnce at the scene of the



emergency, EMTs are expected to check the environment for safety, assess the number of
injured people, assess the patients’ condition and then try to determine if patients have pre-
existing health conditions. These steps help to determine whether the EMTs need to call for
backup. Only after these preliminaries can the EMTs proceed to offer the emergency support
required, following medical protocols and existing guidelines.After EMTs open patients’ airways
as necessary, control bleeding, etc. they assess patients to see if they need additional
assistance. Such additional help may include administering medication or oxygen, giving oral
glucose or administering activated charcoal to mitigate the effects of poisoning.How to Handle
Patient TransportationOrdinarily, EMTs work within teams, and they use equipment that is
specialized to carry out their duties, like backboards. On a team of EMTs, one attends to the
needs of the patient while another drives to and from the scene of the emergency. In some
cases, EMTs work alongside paramedics as part of a Life Flight team, where patients in serious
health condition are airlifted to trauma centers.EMTs are generally part of the team that transfers
patients to health facilities, often specifically to emergency rooms. EMTs are required to report
actions they have taken and observations they have made to the emergency room’s staff.Once
EMTs are through with a given emergency operation, they are required to file some basic reports
documenting all the actions they have taken with regards to respective patients’ health care.
They are also supposed to check the state of their equipment at this juncture and see if any
supplies require replenishing. In short, EMTs are responsible for ensuring their equipment is
always in good working order and that they have sufficient supplies on hand to deal with any
emergency.EMTs not only liaise with paramedics to transport patients to medical facilities, but
they also help transport patients from one medical institution to another when such transfers are
required, often involving ambulances used for private services.Sometimes, though, it is
necessary to transfer patients to different medical institutions that are better equipped to handle
particular injuries or illness. Some patients being transferred require long-term health care, and
so their destination may be a nursing home or similar facility. Although the NREMT certification
makes emergency medical technicians marketable, their salaries are often raised to correspond
to their experience, among other factors. Some EMTs earn more than $51,000 annually.This
book will explain the material you need to know in order to thoroughly prepare for the NREMT
exam. Although a lot of substantive medical information is provided, you also need to read
elsewhere extensively, especially when it comes to human anatomy, how various organs
function and specific life-saving treatments.Chapter 3: Nature of Emergencies EMTs
EncounterSometimes EMTs encounter critical medical emergencies associated with a patient’s
airway, ventilation or respiration. A person’s respiratory system consists of several parts, and
each part can affect how successful (or unsuccessful) a treatment is. It is important to conduct a
thorough assessment and provide appropriate treatment. Your success in this area will be
dependent on your understanding of the respiratory system and what steps need to be taken in
case of an emergency. Respiratory emergencies may comprise cardiology, cardiovascular
issues and resuscitation. Therefore, you must be thoroughly versed in all human body



systems.EMTs may encounter obstetric and gynecological emergencies which require them to
be knowledgeable enough in these areas to provide appropriate treatment.There are also many
trauma-related emergencies that EMTs are called upon to handle.Given the wide scope of
possible emergencies, EMTs require ample knowledge regarding terms commonly used in the
medical field, as well as medical procedures of a specialized nature. You can rely on this guide
to detail many of the topics you need to study in order to pass your NREMT exam and become a
certified EMT.Information on the EMSThere are several guidelines within Emergency Medical
Services (EMS) in terms of appropriate procedures you may perform while providing life-saving
care. It is important that you learn what those procedures are and how to implement them.EMS
is a response system that offers care for people who have fallen ill or been injured. This system
has different components that include personnel and training as well as equipment, all
necessary for providing effective response to emergencies. The EMS system has ambulances,
first responders and emergency dispatchers, as well as oversight by medical professionals. In
the U.S. there is an act in place containing provisions pertaining to EMTs who have disabilities
but who, in some circumstances, are able to provide emergency services.About EMS Medical
DirectionEvery system of EMS is guided by protocols written by a physician in charge which
provides authority for EMTs to provide health care. These particular protocols comprise the
scope of medical practice for the EMTs. However, it should be noted that sometimes some
modifications or additional treatments may be directed by medical control. The medical director
is in charge of establishing training for EMTs.Health Services Integrated With Emergency
ServicesEmergency services provided by EMTs are just a start for patients’ medical care. As
such, the health care EMTs provide needs to be well integrated with the services offered by the
hospitals receiving emergency patients. In fact, a good number of EMS systems now have
procedures in place for time-sensitive emergencies such as strokes or heart attacks in order to
ensure that hospitals are prepared to treat these critical cases as quickly as possible.Evaluation
of Services Provided by EMTsEMTs are continually evaluated in order to ensure patients receive
the highest quality care. These evaluations involve a review of the care patients are receiving
and rate of error reduction. Errors are sometimes based on lack of knowledge or skills. Errors are
inevitable, but EMTs are obliged to recognize errors and work towards avoiding and reducing
them as much as possible.Use of Information Systems in Emergency ServicesEmergency
services now rely a lot on computer technology, and data is gathered and utilized for a wide
range of purposes that include staffing, justifying equipment use and identifying training
requirements.System FinancingEvery emergency medical system requires funding in order to
continue running its operations effectively. Such funding is collected from different sources,
sometimes in the form of fees charged to patients, donations, grants provided by various
organizations and/or taxes. It is the role of EMTs to accurately document any care given to
patients, and also to obtain signatures from patients for purposes of billing.EMTs’ Role in
Emergency PreventionEMS is part of the overall public health-care system, and since one of the
system’s goals is to reduce health-care costs, EMTs play a crucial role in this due to their



extensive knowledge regarding typical injuries and causes of illnesses common in various
communities. As such, the wealth of knowledge EMTs have can be utilized when designing
preventative measures.Chapter 4: Anatomy & PathophysiologyThis section discusses potential
NREMT questions associated with breathing issues, and so it is important that you are familiar
with all the parts of the respiratory system, along with key medical terminology. It is also
important that you are skilled enough to apply appropriate medical techniques and know how to
use necessary equipment when people are having breathing difficulties.Anatomy of the
Respiratory SystemA person’s respiratory system is divided into the upper and lower airways.
Both sections of this system play a crucial part in facilitating breathing and the exchange of
gases.The upper airway comprises the person’s oral cavity, made up of the nose and mouth,
tongue and jaw, and larynx and pharynx. The upper airway facilitates the passage of air in and
out of a person’s lungs when someone is inhaling or exhaling. This section of the airway is also
responsible for humidifying and warming the air.As you prepare for the NREMT exam, it is
important that you learn everything possible about the respiratory system and the nasopharynx,
as well as the trachea.A person’s lower airway is comprised of the trachea as well as the lungs.
The trachea is divided into two segments—the right and left main stem bronchi. It is possible to
see how these bronchi have branched to join the right lung and the left, the right lung comprising
the upper and middle lobes as well as the lobes on the lower side. Each of those lobes has
millions of alveoli, which are small air sacs within which the exchange of gases takes place.To
clearly understand how the lower airway functions, you need to read about the thyroid cartilage
and the cricoid cartilage, the cricothyroid membrane and also the alveoli.Variation Between
Airways of a Child and an AdultAlthough the anatomy of the airways of a child and an adult is
basically the same, there are still noticeable differences. For one, a child generally has smaller
airways than an adult, and that applies to both the upper and lower airways. This means a child
has a smaller nose, mouth and trachea. Fortunately, these passages also have more flexibility
than those of an adult, but the small size means children are more prone to obstructed airways
than adults. It might seem an advantage that a child’s tongue is smaller in comparison to an
adult’s, but this organ ends up taking up a disproportionate amount of space.The Physiology of
the Respiratory SystemThe respiratory system’s physiology includes respiration and ventilation,
both of these processes being purely involuntary. This means respiration and ventilation happen
on reflex, and a person doesn’t usually need to think about them. To assist these natural
functions, EMTs need to know the distinct difference between ventilation, oxygenation and
respiration.About VentilationVentilation in the medical sense simply means breathing, and it
entails the inward inhalation of air and outward exhalation of air into and out of a person’s lungs.
This process of ventilation requires the use of body structures like the diaphragm as well as the
intercostal muscles, which contract in tandem to allow inhalation. These muscles relax as a
person exhales. In instances where ventilation is not sufficient, it means there is also inadequate
oxygenation. Hence it becomes necessary to assess to what degree assistance may be
required in ventilating. To better understand the concept of ventilation, you need to study the



process of inhalation and exhalation, dyspnea and partial pressure.About
OxygenationOxygenation is the process of delivering oxygen into a person’s blood cells through
the hemoglobin. The tissues and organs of the body require oxygenation in order to function as
they should. There are different reasons delivery of oxygen to the body organs could be
disrupted, among them altered physiological states, high altitudes and spaces where availability
of oxygen is limited like enclosed areas.It is important to be able to identify situations where a
person is experiencing poor oxygenation. Some of the signs include confusion and tachypnea
as well as cyanosis. In order to understand this topic better, you need to read further about
hypoxia and hypoxic drive, cyanosis as well as tachypnea.About RespirationA person’s body
cells need oxygen. They also need to eliminate carbon dioxide, and respiration is the process of
exchanging gases that occurs within the lungs. A person’s body receives oxygen by way of
inhalation while it eliminates carbon dioxide by way of exhalation. There are also processes of a
physiological nature, one of them being diffusion, which allow respiration to take place. It is
important to have sufficient ventilation in order for respiration to occur. However, even when the
level of ventilation is good, optimal exchange of gases at the cellular level cannot be
guaranteed.To understand the concept of respiration even better, you need to learn more about
external and cellular respiration as well as surfactant.Pathophysiology of RespirationRespiration
is not as simple as it often appears. There are several body systems working closely together to
ensure respiration is sufficient, but there is always some danger lurking somewhere with the
potential of disrupting that process. Some of the factors with the potential to disrupt the process
of respiration will be explained next.Factors Associated with the Nervous SystemThe nervous
system has an important role to play in the process of respiration. For example, the
chemoreceptors within a person’s nervous system are in charge of monitoring the spinal fluid’s
pH, and also the oxygen and carbon dioxide level. On the basis of those two levels, the body’s
nervous system transmits signals to different respiratory centers within the brain, and that has
the effect of altering the rate of respiration or breathing depth. You need to read more on
chemoreceptors as you prepare for the NREMT exam.The Ratio & Mismatch of Ventilation vs.
PerfusionThe ratio of ventilation versus perfusion refers to the flow of air entering the lungs as
blood also flows into those same lungs. Ideally, those two variables ought to match, yet due to
inadequate exchange of gases, there is often a mismatch.Factors Influencing Pulmonary
VentilationThere are pulmonary related factors which end up affecting the adequacy of
ventilation, and these factors can be either intrinsic or extrinsic. Intrinsic factors often comprise
responses of an allergic nature, infections of the lungs and blockage of airflow into and out of a
person’s lungs such as when the tongue blocks the airway. Extrinsic factors include airway
blockage caused by interference by a foreign body or trauma that affects either the airway or the
chest. To better understand the issue of pulmonary ventilation, it is important that you read about
hypercapnia in depth.Factors Affecting RespirationRespiration can be affected by both internal
and external factors. External factors include altitude or oxygen’s partial pressure. Carbon
monoxide may affect the efficiency of a person’s respiration.Internal factors mostly have to do



with disease as well as conditions known to reduce the surface area of the part of the lung
responsible for the exchange of gases. Such diseases include infections, pulmonary edema or
chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). In order to understand how respiration can be
interfered with, you need to read up on intrapulmonary shunting.Conditions that Compromise
the Circulatory SystemThere are some conditions that can affect blood circulation and the
efficiency of respiration. Such factors may reduce the oxygenation of tissues. When a person’s
blood flow is interrupted, it sometimes happens due to a pulmonary embolism, a range of
traumatic injuries or tension pneumothorax. At other times, such interruptions happen due to
cardiac issues that deter the person’s heart from efficiently pumping oxygenated blood, and so
not enough of that blood can reach the tissues of the body or other body organs. You need to
read about tension pneumothorax and pulmonary embolism in order to be better prepared to
answer NREMT questions.Chapter 5: Assessing a Patient in an Emergency SituationAmong the
very first things you must do upon arrival at the scene of an emergency is assess how well a
patient is breathing. As you carry out your assessment, there are a number of factors you need
to take into account.Sufficient Breathing vs. Breathing that is AbnormalOne of the factors you
need to assess is the patient’s rate of respiration, and from your assessment, you should be able
to determine if that is high or low enough to be considered abnormal. You should evaluate
whether the patient’s breathing is labored or not, and how deep the breathing is. It is also
important that you assess the level of the patient’s consciousness. In order to understand the
concept of abnormal breathing, you need to read more on ‘breathing work’ and breathing that is
labored, retractions and ataxic respirations, agonal gasps and apnea, as well as Cheyne-Stokes
respiration.How to Assess RespirationEven when breathing seems normal, the exchange of
gases could still be insufficient. One of the ways oxygenation is assessed within a pre-hospital
setting is by use of a pulse oximeter. When conducting a brief assessment of the patient’s
respiration, also assess the patient’s level of consciousness as there is a chance of it being
affected if the patient becomes hypoxic or has carbon dioxide levels that are too high.One of the
indicators of an oxygenation problem is the patient’s skin color, which will often turn a little bluish.
The lips and nails may also be affected. You need to read further on the concepts of pulse
oximetry and end-tidal capnography to be in a position to appropriately answer questions related
to respiration in the NREMT exam.How to Keep a Patient’s Airway OpenIt is important to ensure
the patient’s airway is open at all times, and you should take exceptional care in instances where
the patient is unresponsive. It is common to find the tongue dropping towards the back of the
patient’s throat during a period of unconsciousness, and this can easily cause obstruction.An
EMT should be able to take the necessary measures to keep a patient’s airway open. You need
to put the patient in a supine position if that is possible because the position is very effective in
maintaining the airway open. There are other ways of opening the airway of an unconscious
patient, but you need to do a thorough assessment of the situation and the state of the patient
before you decide on a particular technique. Be aware that if you use a method that is
inappropriate, you could end up injuring the patient further as opposed to helping.‘Head Tilt-



Chin Lift’ TechniqueMany medics prefer the use of the ‘head tilt-chin lift’ technique to open the
airway of a patient. This is a technique that involves gently lifting the patient’s jaw while at the
same time pressing the patient’s forehead down. This technique puts the affected patient in what
is referred to as ‘sniffing position,’ a preferred position when ventilating the patient manually and
also when intubation is required.The Jaw-Thrust TechniqueThe ‘jaw-thrust’ technique serves as
an alternative method of opening a patient’s airway. It is recommended particularly for patients
whose injuries are suspected to affect the spine or neck. This technique entails moving the
patient’s jaw in an upward direction by putting your fingers right behind the jaw and gently
lifting.The Mouth-Opening TechniqueSometimes you may different techniques like those already
described and yet fail to open the patient’s mouth. You cannot be at ease when the patient is not
able to open the mouth as this is crucial to ventilation. To open the patient’s mouth effectively,
you can use your thumb and index finger, pushing downwards on the patient’s teeth on the lower
side of the mouth using the thumb. In the meantime, push the patient’s teeth on the upper side of
the mouth using your index finger.The Suctioning TechniqueA patient’s airway may be
obstructed by secretions like mucus, vomit or blood, and for this reason, an EMT should be
skilled in suctioning such secretions from a patient’s mouth, and sometimes out of a patient’s
nose. Suctioning is often necessary before intubation because it helps medical staff have a
better view of the patient’s vocal cords. It is sometimes obvious when a patient is in need of
suctioning, like in cases where significant quantities of blood or vomit are visible. In other
instances, the need for suctioning becomes obvious when you hear the patient making gurgling
sounds.Use of EquipmentEquipment used for suctioning often includes portable suction devices
or mounted suction units, both of which can provide vacuum pressure that helps to remove
unwanted secretions. It is advisable to choose your suction catheter on the basis of the patient’s
needs at the time of the emergency. Two types of catheters are commonly used, one being the
rigid-tip type known as ‘Yankauer,’ and the other a soft-tip one that is flexible and sometimes
known as the French catheter. The former is used to suction from the mouth while the latter
suctions from the patient’s nose or trachea.Suctioning TechniquesIt is important that you ensure
you assemble the required equipment before you begin the suctioning process, and that
includes the particular suction catheter you have decided is best to use on the patient. The next
step involves turning on the device, ensuring you have set it at 300 mmHg. Insert the device tip
inside the mouth of the patient as far as you are able to see and not beyond that point. After that,
begin suctioning, and as you do, keep withdrawing the catheter out of the patient’s mouth.You
are advised to restrict your suctioning period to just 15 seconds when dealing with adult patients
and 10 seconds when dealing with children. To be better prepared to answer questions on the
issue of suctioning, read further about the Yankauer and French suctioning devices.About
Airway AdjunctsAirway adjuncts are handy in keeping the airways of patients open by keeping
the patient’s tongue from becoming a blockage within the airway. Airway adjuncts come in two
main types, oropharyngeal and nasopharyngeal. Which airway adjunct you use depends on the
patient’s level of consciousness, and because identifying the appropriate device to use is



critical, you need to do a thorough assessment of your patient first.The Oropharyngeal Airway
AdjunctThis oral device that serves as an oral airway is put inside the patient’s mouth with the
aim of preventing the patient’s tongue from relaxing and ending up becoming a dangerous
blockage within the airway. The device is normally used when dealing with patients already
breathing on their own, as well as ones requiring manual ventilation. An important thing to note is
that the oropharyngeal airway adjunct is recommended only for patients who are unresponsive
and have no gag reflex, described as ‘intact.’The Nasopharyngeal Airway AdjunctA person’s
nasal airway is another option through which an airway can be maintained. In fact, it is often
preferable when dealing with patients with an intact gag reflex.’ This device is also good for
patients with altered consciousness levels; those not in a position to protect their own airways.
You need to read more on the adjunct, oropharyngeal and the nasopharyngeal airways to be
better prepared for the relevant NREMT questions.How to Maintain a Patient’s AirwayIf you have
a patient whose spine is uninjured, you can opt to put them in what is referred to as a ‘recovery
position’ in order to maintain their airway. This position entails rolling the patient’s body to one
side with the arm on the lower side extended. In the meantime, the patient’s upper hand is put
under his or her cheek. This is a position known to deter the patient’s tongue from creating a
blockage within the airway, hence lowering the aspiration risk in case the patient vomits. It will be
helpful to read more about the recovery position.About Supplemental OxygenHypoxia means a
part of the body is not receiving sufficient oxygen. Patients who are hypoxic require oxygen
supplementation. Some of the symptoms of hypoxia include shortness of breath and confusion,
as well as the skin and nail beds turning bluish. You also need to consider using supplemental
oxygen when assisting the patient using manual ventilation.How to Deliver OxygenThere are
various devices used when delivering oxygen for supplemental purposes, one of them being
cylinders. Liquid oxygen is also available but is most commonly used by patients at home.
Oxygen cylinders are available in varying sizes; the ones EMTs and paramedics commonly take
with them for use in the field are referred to as ‘D’ and ‘M.’Other Field EquipmentOther
equipment is often required for oxygen delivery, and this includes pressures regulator. This is
equipment that is relied upon to decrease oxygen pressure so that it is released up to a level that
is safe, ranging from 40 psi–70 psi.EMTs may also require a flowmeter, which facilitates flow in
specific liters per given duration. Modern regulators often have flowmeters already incorporated,
meaning your role is simply to dial in your chosen liter flow.Required Procedures in Oxygen
AdministrationWhenever it is time to administer oxygen, you must inspect the oxygen cylinder
before proceeding, removing the seal as you do this. It is also your role to crack the cylinder, a
move that entails opening the valve and then closing it using the tank key.It is important that you
attach the regulator and flowmeter to the oxygen tank. Once you have identified the delivery
device for the oxygen, such as a mask or nasal cannula, attach it to the regular or flowmeter’s
nipple before turning the flowmeter up to the rate you deem suitable in terms of liters/
minute.Hazards InvolvedOne thing that should be understood is that oxygen does not burn in a
spontaneous manner. Rather, it only supports combustion. As such, EMTs, like everyone else,



need to be extra careful about the environments in which they handle oxygen. You should ensure
you do not use oxygen in close proximity to a flame or sparks including fireplaces and lit
cigarettes.Don’t leave the oxygen cylinder leaning or standing against some wall. Instead, the
cylinder should be placed somewhere lying down, except for situations where it has its own
specialized cart.Oxygen can also become toxic, and an EMT ought to take the issue of toxicity
into account when giving supplemental oxygen. If oxygen is given in excess, it can harm body
tissues, but such fear should not be the basis for depriving a hypoxic person of much- required
oxygen. It is important to read more extensively about pressure regulators and flowmeters, as
well as oxygen-related toxicity.Equipment for Oxygen DeliveryWithin a pre-hospital environment,
where EMTs usually operate, oxygen for supplemental purposes is normally delivered by way of
a nasal cannula, bag mask or a non-breather mask. If you use a non-breather mask, you need to
set the rate of oxygen flow at 10–15 liters for every minute, so it delivers around 95 percent
oxygen. This method is best used when assisting patients who are, though breathing without
aid, thought to be hypoxic.You can also use a nasal cannula while setting the rate of oxygen flow
at 1–6 liters for every minute. This is mostly appropriate when assisting patients who are not able
to tolerate use of a mask. A nasal cannula has the capacity to deliver around 24–44 percent
oxygen.If you choose the option of an oxygen bag mask, which is welcome when assisting
patients who need help with ventilation, you should set the flow of oxygen at 15 liters for every
minute. This method can succeed in delivering oxygen to almost 100 percent capacity. To
understand this area of delivering supplemental oxygen better, you need to read further on non-
breather and partial non-breather, the nasal cannula, venturi mask and the bag mask
device.Ventilation by Artificial MeansOften when patients are being assisted in an emergency
situation, it is necessary to provide them with assisted ventilation, particularly when they are
unable to breathe sufficiently and/or are described as being apneic. To help in ventilation, EMTs
often use a Continuous Positive Airway Pressure (CPAP) machine, a mechanical ventilator or a
conventional bag mask. To better understand assisted ventilation, you can read up on passive
ventilation, mechanical ventilation and gastric distension.About CPAPsEMTs use CPAPs to
ensure sufficient air enters the patient’s lungs, but this technique is only meant to be used on
patients already able to breathe on their own. CPAP is intended to improve tidal volume and
oxygenation while reducing the patient’s breathing efforts (often described as ‘work’). To
understand the concept of a CPAP you need to read more on compliance and Bilevel Positive
Airway Pressure (BiPAP or BPAP).Unique Respiratory MethodsOnce in a while, EMTs come
across emergency situations that require the use of unconventional respiratory techniques, and
as long as the EMTs can assist the patient positively until arrival at a medical facility, they are
allowed to apply these. Some of these unique methods are detailed next.Use of Stomas‘Stoma’
means an opening that is created in the middle of a patient’s neck. This opening is used as a
passage for inserting a tracheostomy tube, although there are instances where the stoma is
used on its own as an airway, without the tube.In such instances, the patient’s airway on the
upper side is bypassed, and there is, therefore, a need to humidify the stoma in order to prevent



possible development of mucus plugs. Whenever you are trying to deliver oxygen to someone
who has a stoma, it is important to use a tracheostomy mask. However, when ventilation is being
performed manually on a patient who already has a tracheostomy tube, you need to ensure a
bag mask is attached to that tracheostomy tube for proper ventilation. When the patient being
assisted has just a stoma, it’s best to use a child’s mask, which you should connect to the bag
before placing it over the patient’s stoma in order to facilitate ventilation. It is advisable that you
read more on stoma and tracheostomies in preparation for the NREMT exam.Airway
ObstructionSometimes people find themselves with obstructed airways owing to mucus plugs
which end up blocking airflow. Other times airflow is blocked because there is swollen tissue
along the airway.However, the most common cause of an obstructed airway is a foreign body
that is making it difficult for air to enter and exit the lungs. Foreign bodies many times include
food particles, and when it comes to children of a young age, even coins and toy parts are
common. Once one of these is lodged within the airway, it becomes pretty difficult to get air into
the lungs.Sometimes you can tell when someone has a blocked airway when they wheeze or
produce stridor or weak cough. You can tell a person has a completely obstructed airway if you
notice signs of cyanosis, being unable to speak or losing consciousness. To understand this
issue of airway obstruction better, you need to read more on both mild and severe airway
obstruction, as well as stridor. Stridor is a harsh sound that a person produces, often with
vibrations, when the airway is blocked.Respiration-Related EmergenciesIn times of emergency,
you may be required to evaluate a patient for respiratory problems and then treat them. As you
do this, you need to be aware that your patient’s respiratory condition is likely to affect other
forms of treatment that you administer. Next, you will learn about some emergencies and the
varying conditions in which EMTs find patients.Carbon Dioxide Retention and Hypoxic DriveThis
is one common emergency that is associated with respiration. Sometimes a person retains
carbon dioxide in unhealthy levels due to the presence of a lung ailment, the most common
culprit being COPD. This condition alters the drive a patient has to breathe, yet in ordinary
circumstances, a rise in carbon dioxide levels would lead to the affected person breathing
deeper and faster.When a person has gotten used to living with high carbon dioxide levels in the
body, meaning it is a chronic condition, the person’s breathing-related drive eventually adjusts
so that it corresponds to the low level of oxygen the body is accustomed to. Such an adjusted
drive is described as a ‘hypoxic’ drive. About DyspneaDyspnea is a situation where a person is
short of breath, a development that can be triggered by different causes. A respiratory ailment is
one such cause, such as asthma or COPD. Dyspnea can also be caused by pulmonary edema,
airway obstruction or anxiety. As an EMT you may suspect a patient has dyspnea if you see
symptoms of rapid, shallow breathing or anxiety. When trying to identify the best treatment under
the prevailing circumstances, seek to address the actual cause underlying those
symptoms.Infection of the Upper & Lower AirwaysAirway infections are brought about by a wide
range of causes, one of them being croup. Croup normally affects children. It involves a child’s
larynx and trachea becoming infected and inflamed.Other common causes include Respiratory



Syncytial Virus (RSV) and pneumonia. Infections affect a person’s lower or upper airway, and
common symptoms are wheezing, coughing and shortness of breath. The treatment you
administer will vary depending on the patient’s overall condition and environment, but generally,
bronchodilators come in handy, as well as steroids. Supplemental oxygen may also be
helpful.Acute Pulmonary EdemaThe term ‘pulmonary edema’ is used in reference to the
presence of excessive fluid in a person’s lungs, a development that can emerge all of a sudden
owing to congestive heart failure. You can suspect a person has pulmonary edema if you notice
a patient coughing while appearing to be short of breath and producing sputum that is frothy and
pinkish. Sometimes the person develops breathing ‘crackles.’ Such patients are typically treated
using oxygen as well as Lasix (furosemide).About COPDCOPD damages a person’s alveoli.
Often, it develops as a result of smoking. Its common symptoms are coughing, wheezing and
shortness of breath. EMTs can treat COPD using bronchodilators, supplemental oxygen or
steroids.About Asthma & Hay FeverAsthma is a chronic health condition that causes a person to
produce more mucus than normal and have inflamed and constricted airways. Common asthma
symptoms are wheezing, dyspnea and coughing. EMTs can treat asthma with steroids or
bronchodilators.As for hay fever, a person develops it as a result of reacting to an allergen, and
its symptoms are sneezing, a runny nose and sometimes coughing. You need to treat hay fever
with decongestants as well as antihistamines.About AnaphylaxisAnaphylaxis is a serious
allergic reaction. This is a health condition that can end up being life-threatening, as it can cause
a person’s airway to swell, restricting airflow and subsequently dropping blood pressure to a
dangerous level.Some symptoms of anaphylaxis are hives, difficulty breathing and stridor. You
can treat this medical condition with epinephrine or effective airway management.About
Spontaneous PneumothoraxPneumothorax occurs when air enters a person’s pleural space.
This can happen in a spontaneous manner owing to an infection of the lungs, or for reasons that
are not readily identifiable.EMTs can suspect spontaneous pneumothorax if a person has chest
pain and other symptoms such as dyspnea or lessened breathing sounds in the affected area.
You can treat spontaneous pneumothorax by inserting a tube into the chest in order to eliminate
the air that has accumulated in the wrong space.About Pleural EffusionPleural effusion is a
medical condition where fluid accumulates right outside a person’s lungs and within the pleural
space. This condition can be a result of an infection or congestive heart failure, and it could also
be caused by cancer. Its symptoms are decreased sounds of breathing in the affected area and
shortness of breath.EMTs cannot effectively treat people with this condition, as this is done by
removing the fluid using a hospital-based procedure, but they can make the patient as
comfortable as possible by administering oxygen on a supplemental basis, assuming the person
appears to be hypoxic.About Pulmonary EmbolismA pulmonary embolism refers to a situation
where there is a blood clot in a person’s lung. Such a clot will often have developed elsewhere in
the body and moved into the lung due to blood circulation. The clot decreases the level of
oxygen in a person’s body, and it can be a life-threatening situation.You can suspect a person
has a pulmonary embolism if you see symptoms such as dyspnea and hypoxia, or tachycardia.



Once EMTs have transported a patient with a pulmonary embolism to the hospital, it is usual for
hospital staff to administer blood thinners.About HyperventilationA person is said to have
developed hyperventilation if their rate of respiration is abnormally high. This condition is usually
a result of pain and anxiety, although fever is also sometimes the cause. For effective treatment,
medical staff must address the cause underlying the symptoms.About Environmental/Industrial
ContaminantsA person can fall ill from inhaling environmental contaminants, some of which may
be industrial, and these include chemicals and others substances or gases. Many of these end
up irritating the person’s airway, a good example being carbon monoxide.A person affected by
such contaminants usually shows symptoms of coughing and dyspnea, although at times the
symptoms include an altered consciousness level. EMTs can make use of supplemental oxygen
to treat the patient, or they can follow other effective ways of airway management.About Foreign
Body AspirationForeign body aspiration refers to a situation where a person inhales something
other than air, for example, food or another object. You can suspect this condition if you observe
symptoms of stridor or shortness of breath.EMTs can treat such a condition by way of airway
management and other appropriate care. Once a patient has been transported to the hospital,
medical staff will remove the obstructing foreign body.About Tracheostomy DysfunctionPatients
with a tracheostomy tube sometimes develop different complications, some of which could be
blockage of their airway by mucus plugs, bleeding or a dislodged tube. An EMT can suspect
tracheostomy dysfunction in a patient if a person presents with hypoxia, cyanosis or a blocked
airway.To treat this condition, it is important to, first of all, assess its severity. For instance, if the
airway has been obstructed by a mucus plug, the EMT can simply suction the tracheostomy
tube then change the cannula on the inner side.About Cystic FibrosisCystic fibrosis is a chronic,
inherited disease which affects a person’s digestive system as well as the lungs. You can
suspect cystic fibrosis if the patient shows symptoms of wheezing, extraordinarily high
production of mucus and dyspnea. This condition can be treated away from the hospital by
suctioning and provision of supplemental oxygen, or by administering medication to loosen the
mucus.In order to understand these concepts better, you need to read more on chronic
obstructive pulmonary disease, allergens and bronchiolitis, epiglottitis and bronchodilators,
emphysema and status asthmaticus.Additional Emergency Respiratory CareIt may be
necessary to administer additional treatment besides those already explained, but you need to
ensure you completely understand any procedures that you undertake as well as the use of
various emergency equipment associated with respiration.The Metered-Dose InhalerThe
metered-dose inhaler is a tiny spray canister that you can use in delivering medications to a
person’s lungs to help in respiration. Examples of treatments that are conveniently administered
through a metered dose-inhaler are steroids, meant to reduce inflammation, and
bronchodilators, meant to open a person’s airways.The Small-Volume NebulizerThe small-
volume nebulizer efficiently delivers medication meant to help improve respiration by having the
patient inhale a fine mist. One of the most common medications delivered through small-volume
nebulizers is albuterol. This medication serves as a bronchodilator and is used in treating



medical conditions like asthma or COPD.Chapter 6: Cardiology & ResuscitationThere are many
emergencies that arise involving the heart, and as an EMT it is important that you are aware of
the actions necessary to take within the few minutes that may be available to save a person’s life.
This section of the book will guide you through what you need to know to correctly answer
NREMT questions on cardiology and resuscitation. After reading this guide, follow up by
studying other textbooks about health issues related to cardiology.Cardiac Anatomy &
PhysiologyA person’s cardiovascular functions are accomplished by a system comprising
arteries and veins as well as capillaries, plus the heart itself. As an EMT you will need to be well
versed with the entire system and how it functions, and this means you should also know its
potential for poor functioning and ailments. This knowledge is of fundamental importance if you
are to excel at managing associated emergencies.The Function of the HeartThe cardiovascular
system’s basic function is ensuring oxygenated blood flows throughout a person’s body. The
system relies on the atrium, aorta and ventricles to ensure such distribution is precise. A
person’s veins transport blood into the heart while the arteries transport blood from it.As blood is
delivered, byproducts are transported to appropriate body systems for elimination (i.e., the
digestive system). For you to understand this concept better you need to read more on the
atrium and the ventricles; the aorta; different sections of a person’s heart; the heart’s major
function and in particular its upper and lower chambers; the pathway by which blood flows;
autonomic and automaticity and also the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous
system.Blood CirculationBlood circulation refers to how blood flows from a person’s heart to
body tissues and other parts of the body before returning to the heart. In order to have a well-
functioning blood circulation system, a person needs to have sufficient blood volume and patent
valves, as well as vessels that are functional and which facilitate smooth blood flow.In order to
be well prepared to answer NREMT questions on this area of blood circulation, you need to read
further on myocardium and stroke volume; coronary arteries and the aortic valve; dilation and
automaticity; the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous system and cardiac
output.Regarding Cardiac PathophysiologyAccording to the Center for Disease Control (CDC) in
the U.S., one out of four Americans has some form of heart disease. The most prevalent heart
illnesses will be explained next.AtherosclerosisAtherosclerosis involves plaque building up
against the blood vessels’ inner walls, causing an obstruction in the blood flow as well as
contracted and dilated vessels.To enable you to feel confident about answering the relevant
NREMT exam questions correctly, you need to read in more detail about ischemia and cardiac
arrest, acute lumen and myocardial infarction, occlusion and thromboembolism.Acute Coronary
SyndromeAcute coronary syndrome can be described as a conglomeration comprising
symptoms that arise as a result of myocardial ischemia. This syndrome falls into two different
categories that we will describe next.Angina PectorisAngina pectoris is a heart disease that,
while sometimes painful, is not considered life-threatening. The reason a person feels pain due
to angina pectoris is that there is reduced flow of oxygen, also referred to as an arterial spasm.
Often the affected person feels pain when undergoing stress or exertion of a physical nature.



The pain is located in the middle of the chest, and patients describe the experience as
squeezing or a sensation of pressure similar to what a person feels when experiencing acid
reflux (GERD).Sometimes a patient with angina pectoris might experience pain in the jaw or
arm, and sometimes in both those places, and they may also be nauseated. Angina does not
lead to the death of any heart cells. Nevertheless, there is a chance of it causing arrhythmias, in
which case the condition serves as a warning to take preventative measures before a more
serious heart disease can develop.Acute Myocardial InfarctionAcute myocardial infarction (AMI)
involves sweating and pressure within the chest, serious nausea and a feeling of squeezing in
the arm or jaw, the lower part of the back, and sometimes, abdominal pain.There are also
patients who manifest varying symptoms from those described, while others do not show any
symptoms whatsoever as the illness sets in. Those who experience pain have a blockage in their
artery, a development that has the potential to cause serious irreversible damage. In fact, AMI
can lead to sudden death. In order to understand these concepts with more clarity and be ready
to tackle NREMT questions, it is advisable to read more on the signs and symptoms associated
with acute coronary syndrome (ACS); the symptom differential that exists between gender
categories and age demographics; differences existing between angina pectoris and AMI; and
nitroglycerin regime and syncope.Cardiogenic Shock
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Matt Pullen, “A good prepping tool, but.... This is a solid method of studying for the National
Registry. I used it frequently as I was preparing to take my test and it did help quite a bit.
However, I feel like there aren't a lot of study materials out there which truly prepare you for just
how hard the test is. If you think the questions / scenarios that are laid out in this book are going
to be similar to how they are on the actual test, you will be shocked...because the test questions
are much harder.All of that being said, I did pass on my first try and I do attribute part of that
success to how much work I put in with this book. If you are preparing for your NREMT, I highly
suggest looking at multiple study guides - not just this one. Get as much exposure from multiple
study sources as you can.”

John McKeon, “Patient advocate. This is a good review to prepare for the State exam. All topics
are covered in depth with a 220 question practice exam at the end. I read this on kindle and the
only drawback was taking the test and when checking answers the other choices were not listed
just the right answer and an explanation. It is difficult to bounce around from test to answers
while reading on a phone. I used the answer section as a study area.”

Kareena Bahillo, “Good Review. Provides great questions to review for the NREMT. Chapters
listed in this book unfortunately does not match with the Emergency Medical Technician
textbook used for the class (the big orange textbook.) The answers given also has an
explanation of why the answers are correct.”

The book by EMT Basic Exam Prep Team has a rating of 5 out of 4.4. 649 people have provided
feedback.
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